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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 19, 2014, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on April 30, 2014, and an amended pre-hearing order was

filed on May 8, 2014.   A copy of the amended pre-hearing order has

been marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the

record without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.



2

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her low

back.

4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$238 for temporary total disability and $179 for permanent partial

disability.

5. The respondents accepted a 13 percent impairment rating to

the body as a whole.

6. The respondents accepted 13 percent wage loss disability.

7. The claimant reached maximum medical improvement on July

19, 2013.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is permanently and totally disabled or

entitled to wage loss in excess of the 13 percent impairment

rating.

2. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant contends she is Permanent
Partial Disability and wage loss as a result
of her compensable injury.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondents contend that the claimant
reached maximum medical improvement on July
19, 2013 and that the claimant was assigned a
13% anatomical impairment rating to the Body
as a Whole by Dr. Capocelli.  The Respondents
have accepted and initiated permanent partial
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disability benefits based on the 13%
impairment rating.  The Respondents contend
that the claimant is not permanently and
totally disabled.

Respondent No. 1 has previously acknowledged
that the claimant may have some degree of wage
loss disability and has previously accepted an
additional 13% as wage loss disability.  The
claimant’s PPD benefits and the previously
accepted 13% wage loss disability benefits
will continue to be paid to claimant.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-four-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent as a shipping/receiving clerk

when she sustained an admittedly compensable back injury.  As a

result of her compensable low back injury, the claimant underwent

medical treatment at the direction of Dr. Anthony Capocelli.  That

medical treatment included surgical intervention in the form of a

multilevel lumbar fusion on July 30, 2012.

The claimant was issued an impairment rating by Dr. Capocelli

on July 19, 2013, of 13 percent to the body as a whole.  The

respondents have accepted the 13 percent impairment rating to the

body as a whole and the parties agreed that the claimant reached

maximum medical improvement on July 17, 2013.  The respondents have

also accepted 13 percent in wage loss disability due to the

claimant’s compensable low back injury.

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider whether she

is permanently and totally disabled or, alternatively, whether she

is entitled to wage loss disability in excess of the 13 percent

disability accepted by the respondents.  In order for the claimant

to prove that she is permanently and totally disabled, the claimant

must prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she has the
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inability, because of her compensable low back injury, to earn any

meaningful wages in the same or other employment.  The claimant, in

this matter, does have a high school diploma and has held various

jobs in her work history.  Following is a portion of the claimant’s

testimony on direct examination regarding her work history:

“Q.   Tell us about your work history.  Going
backwards is probably the easiest.  What was
the job you had immediately prior to the job
at the University of Arkansas Fort Smith and
what were the years that you did that?

A.   I was an assistant manager for Wal-Mart.
I did that for five years.  And prior to that,
I was a cash office employee at Sam's Club.  I
also did cashiering there, was also an
assistant manager.  I was employed there for
14 years.  Prior to that, I worked at the
University of Arkansas Fort Smith Bookstore
during what they called the book rushes right
before classes would start.  I stocked shelves
and was a cashier.  And I did that for I
believe it was two different semesters.  And
prior to that, I worked at a small resale
store in Van Buren stocking clothes and
cashiering.  I did that for about six months.
And prior to that, I worked at Crawford
Memorial Hospital.  They called it a secretary
job.  I was there for about two years.

Q.   That takes us back about 25 years or so,
is that what my math was?

A.   Yes, sir.

Q.   Did you get any or receive any type of
special training or special education to do
any of those jobs that you've enumerated over
the last 25 years?

A.   Mainly it was on the job.  Now, at
Wal-Mart and Sam's Club, we did have what they
called computer-based training where you would
go in and basically watch a video and answer
questions.

Q.   Let's talk briefly about the job at
Wal-Mart that you had immediately prior to the
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job at the university.  What exactly were your
duties in that job?

A.   When I was an assistant manager, you
unloaded trucks.  You took care of the front
end to make sure that you had enough registers
open, counted deposits, stocked shelves,
pushed shopping carts in.

Q.   Were there physical requirements
associated with that particular position?

A.   Yes, sir.  You had to be able to lift 50
pounds.

Q.   And would you be able to go back to that
type of employment today?

A.   No, sir.

Q.   All right.  And let's talk about your job
at Sam's Club, which was immediately prior to
the Wal-Mart job.  Tell us about the job you
had there.

A.   The last position that I had at Sam's
Club, I was working in what they called the
cash office.  You'd go out and pull money from
the registers and make deposits and you'd also
hunt for cash shortages on the registers.
That was primarily most of it.

Q.   How long did you do that particular job?

A.   All total in the 14 years I was there, I
probably had that position about three and a
half years.  When I first started, it was all
pencil and paper that everything was done.
And right before I left, they had gone to
putting everything on the computer.

Q.   Do you have any specific knowledge about
using computers or using those programs that
were -- that are used for cash auditing?

A.   No, sir.

Q.   Can you type?

A.   Not very well.

Q.   Do you have a computer at home?
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A.   I do.

Q.   What do you use that for?

A.   I get on Pinterest a lot, Facebook.  I
Google search some things, mainly just
recreation.

Q.   At any of your previous employment have
you had any kind of training in computer use,
the programs like Microsoft Word or Microsoft
Excel?  Have you had any experience or
training in those things?

A.   No, I haven't.  When I was at U of A Fort
Smith, we did take a class.  It was called On
Banner I believe, which was just basically the
program that they used.  And I had to learn it
so that I could key in when we would receive
shipments, but it wasn't anything like Word or
anything like that.”

On August 30, 2013, the claimant underwent a functional

capacity evaluation at the Functional Testing Center in Mountain

Home, Arkansas.  In the reliability and consistency effort portion

of that medical record it indicates that the claimant gave an

unreliable effort with “35 of 54 consistency measures within

expected limits.”  Under the functional ability portion of that

record it states, “Ms. Taylor demonstrated a maximal occasional

lift/carry of up to 20 Lbs.  She is also able to perform

lifting/carrying of up to 10 Lbs. on a Frequent basis and up to

negligible Lbs. on a Consistent basis.”  The conclusion portion of

that medical record indicates that the claimant is able to work in

the light classification of the U. S. Department of Labor’s

Guidelines.
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In Dr. Capocelli’s July 19, 2103, impairment rating of the

claimant, he indicates the following permanent physical

restrictions:

“No lifting more than 15 lbs occasional.  No
repetitive bending standing.  No climbing
ladders. He is to change position frequently.
(Unintelligible) sit, stand no more than 2-3
hrs/day + no more than 50 minutes @ a time.”

The claimant was also seen by Heather Taylor, a vocational

rehabilitation consultant, at the request of the respondents.  Ms.

Taylor interviewed the claimant and created a vocational

rehabilitation assessment report regarding the claimant found at

Respondents Exhibit No. 1 beginning on Page 19.  In that report,

specifically, found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, Page 24, a

section titled Analysis of Work History/Transferable Skills is

found.  Following is a list of transferable skills reported in the

vocational rehabilitation assessment report:

“Addresses customer issues and concerns

Communicates effectively with customers from a
variety of ethnic, social and educational
histories

Follows-up customer contacts and complaints

Helps customers resolve merchandising problems
and needs

Organizes and maintains information

Participates as a team member

Ability to supervise and manage other
employees

Inventory management

Basic computer and data entry skills”
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After reviewing the medical evidence and testimony in this

matter, the claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence an inability, because of her compensable low back injury,

to earn any meaningful wages in the same or other employment.

After having the opportunity to hear the claimant testify in

person, I do think she is personable, intelligent and would meet

the public well.  Given the transferable skills reported in the

vocational rehabilitation assessment report and from the claimant’s

own work history, I believe she would be able to perform the same

or other jobs to earn a meaningful wage.  However, the claimant

does have serious physical restrictions.  Those physical

restrictions, due to her compensable low back injury, have greatly

shrunken the claimant’s available job pool in that many of the jobs

the claimant was once able to do she is no longer able to perform

due to permanent physical restrictions.

After considering factors including the claimant’s age,

education, work history, and willingness to work, I do believe that

the claimant is entitled to wage loss disability.  As stated

earlier, the respondents have already accepted 13 percent wage loss

disability in this matter; however, I find that the claimant is

entitled to 20 percent wage loss disability.  That 20 percent wage

loss disability would include the 13 percent already accepted by

the respondents and an additional amount that would be equal to 7

percent impairment to the body as a whole.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the
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Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on April 30, 2014, and contained in an

amended pre-hearing order filed May 8, 2014, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is permanently and totally disabled.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to wage loss disability in an amount that

would be equal to 20 percent impairment to the body as a whole.

That 20 percent wage loss disability includes the 13 percent

previously accepted by the respondents plus an additional amount

that would be equal to 7 percent impairment to the body as a whole

for a total of 20 percent wage loss disability.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that her attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter

commensurate with the benefits awarded in this matter and the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant 20 percent wage loss

disability.  That wage loss disability includes 13 percent to the

body as whole that has been accepted by the respondents and an
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additional amount that would be equal to 7 percent impairment to

the body as a whole for a total of 20 percent wage loss disability.

The respondents are to pay the claimant’s attorney a fee only

on the 7 percent wage loss disability that has been awarded over

and above the 13 percent previously accepted by the respondents.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-715.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


